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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 17, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 7, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 8, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The respondents controvert this claim in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Whether the claimant’s right shoulder specific incident

and/or gradual onset injury on or about July 2, 2012, is

compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to medical related to her

alleged injury.

3. The respondents raise the issue of lack of notice until May

15, 2013.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she sustained a
compensable; injury to her right shoulder with
either as a result of a specific employment
related incident or “accident” on July 2,
2012, or as the result of cumulative trauma
from employment related rapid repetitive
movement, or as the result of both.  She seeks
only medical services at this time.  However,
she requests that a finding be made that the
claim has been controverted in its entirety
and her entitlement to any other benefits be
reserved.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant has two claims at the same time.
This one is for her right shoulder.  She did
not injure her right shoulder due to her
employment.  She did not give the employer
notice of the injury until 5-15-13.  We also
contend that the medical evidence does not
show with any certainty a definite injury.
And we note Page 6 of the claimant’s exhibit
which - basically where the doctor opined that
the MRI shows no definite through-and-through
tear, although it does appear that she has a
possible partial articular surface tear.  We
contend that that’s not any opinion addressing
compensability within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty.”

The claimant in this matter is a thirty-two-year-old female

who alleges to have suffered a specific incident or gradual onset

compensable right shoulder injury on or about July 2, 2012.  The
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claimant was employed in a turkey processing facility owned by the

respondent employer.  The claimant gave the following description

of her job duties:

“Q. What was your job at Butterball?

A. At that point, I was working the floor,
which consists of coming in and I would get a
plastic tote that would sit on a metal crane
with wheels.  I would take that tote to the
ice bin room.  I would fill it completely full
of ice, take it back over to my side of the
line, which was either the A line or the B
line.  I would then take that ice out of that
tote and fill two to three more totes with at
least 2 to 3 inches of ice.  As soon as the
line would start, I would just make sure all
the current totes were in the correct
position.  As the day went on if the birds
were bad, they would need to be reworked, so
the boxers would then throw the birds off.  I
would get the birds.  I would pick the bird
up, hold it and cut the nets with a cutter and
put the bird in a different tote, push the
tote back up to the front of the line, throw
the birds back on the line to be reworked.”

The claimant also gave testimony regarding the right shoulder

injury she alleges to have occurred on July 2, 2012, as follows:

“Q. Did something happen on July 2nd, 2012?

A. While I was throwing a bird up, my arm did
pop.  It did not hurt.  I didn't realize
anything was wrong.  I got off work and it was
–

Q. Let me stop you there.

A. Go ahead.

Q. Where did your arm pop?

A. In my shoulder.

Q. Which shoulder was that?

A. My right shoulder.



4

Q. Did you have any pain?

A. Not at that time.

Q. Had you ever had your arm pop like that
before?

A. No.

Q. Had you ever had any problems with your arm
or shoulder before?

A. No.

Q. When this happened, what did you do?

A. I kept working.  It didn't hurt.

(Off the record).

THE WITNESS:  I was so busy that day I
wouldn't have noticed if it was hurting, but
it wasn't at the time.

Q. (BY MR. ELLIG)   Did you finish your shift
on that date?

A. Yes.”

The claimant testified that about an hour after her work day

had ended she began to have pain and difficulties in her right

shoulder.  The claimant went for chiropractic care on July 2, 2012;

however, she testified that the visit was for her pre-existing back

problems and not her shoulder.  Following is the claimant’s

testimony regarding her July 2, 2012, visit to the chiropractor:

“Q.(BY MR. ELLIG)   Had this chiropractor
treated you periodically for these back
problems?

A. Yes.

Q. Why did you go to him about your shoulder?

A. I didn't go to him about my shoulder.  I
went to him for my back.  But while I was
there, he asked if anything else was bothering
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me.  At that point, my shoulder was, so I told
him about it.  He did move my shoulder and get
kind of a range of motion.  He examined it and
he did massage it, but that's all he did
because he doesn't deal with shoulders.

Q. Did he recommend that you go to somebody
else for any treatment for your shoulder?

A. Yes.”

The claimant testified that she reported her injury to the

respondent on the following day, July 3, 2012.  Following is her

testimony regarding the reporting of her alleged right shoulder

injury:

“Q. All right.  When did you first report this
to anybody at Butterball?

A. I reported it to Doris and Billy Carter
(sic) the very next morning.

Q. What did you tell them?

A. I told them that it had popped and my
shoulder was hurting.  I told them that I did
go see a chiropractor, but all he did was
massage it.  Billy, at that point, examined my
shoulder and did the range of motion and
stuff, but they told me that they thought it
was a personal issue.  At that point, there
wasn't any paperwork filled out.  I didn't
know I needed to.

Q. Did you ask them to send you to a doctor?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Did they send you to a doctor?

A. No.  They told me it was a personal issue.”

At the hearing, in this matter, the respondents called Billy

Cater who is employed by the respondent as an occupational health

nurse.  Following is Mr. Cater’s testimony regarding the claimant’s

July 3, 2012, injury report:
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“Q. Are you the person who is designated as
the one that employees are supposed to report
injuries to?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Do you administer first aide and also refer
them to doctors and do stuff that you are
supposed to do if you were injured on the job?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Are you familiar with Ms. Gortemiller?

A. I am.

Q. Did she come to you and report a injury due
to picking up a bird on the job at Butterball?

A. An individual bird, a specific bird?

Q. Yes.

A. No.

Q. Did she come to you and report a problem
with her shoulder?

A. On July the 3rd, she came to me and said
that her shoulder was hurting and that -- and
then she went into the full detail of going to
the -- going to see her chiropractor and
follow through that.  Now, she told me the day
that she come in -- it wasn't a day prior to.
It was actually several days.  6/26 is
actually when she had told me that the
numbness in  that arm had began.

Q. 6/26.  She didn't tell you about this pop
in her shoulder on July the 2nd?

A. No.

Q. Did she tell you that it didn't start
bothering her at work, but she started feeling
some pain while she was at home?

A. She didn't say anything about it at all.

Q. Was there significance -- did you write
that down?  Did you write down 6/26/12 as the
date that she told you?
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A. I did, uh-huh.

Q. And she just said she began feeling some
numbness on that day?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. You need to say yes or no.

A. Yes.

Q. What did you tell her to do as a result of
her reporting this shoulder problem?

A. I told her that it could possibly be a
personal issue and that she needed to follow
up with her primary care doctor.”

The claimant testified that she went to her family doctor on

her own about one week later.  Medical reports submitted into

evidence by the claimant show a visit to Dr. John Urban on July 10,

2012.  The medial record indicates a chief complaint of “Hurt right

arm at work (she throws birds at Cargill), having trouble with her

back.”  The history of present illness portion states as follows:

“Amanda G. Gortemiller is a thirty-year-old
female.  Her (sic) for right shoulder and arm
pain.  It popped out about one and one-half
weeks ago.  It felt like it popped back in on
Friday.  She began to experience numbness in
her right thumb at times.  It began about one
and one-half weeks ago.  Her elbow pops att
(sic) times.  Her spine is sore all of the
time.  She goes to the chiropractor for that.
She had a MRI three years ago.  Her entire
spine hurts a lot from her lower neck,
thoracic, and low back.  She does a lot of
lifting and pushing at work.  She gets right
sciatica at times all the way down her leg and
into the medical aspect of her right foot.”

  
At that time, Dr. Urban prescribed medication and ordered an x-ray

of the claimant’s shoulder.  The medical record also notes, “She

may eventually need an MRI of the shoulder or spine.”
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On August 20, 2102, the claimant underwent an MRI of the right

shoulder with contrast.  Following is a summary of that MRI:

“Moderate fluid in the subacromial-aubdeltoid
bursa suggestive of bursitis with partial tear
supraspinatus tendon, hypertrophy AC joint.”

Then on October 24, 2012, the claimant was seen at the Mercy

Clinic Orthopedic in Fort Smith, Arkansas, by physician’s assistant

Patrick Walton.  At that time, the claimant gave a chief complaint

of right shoulder pain.  Following are portions of the clinic note

from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Gortemiller
is a patient who has been having 3 months of
shoulder pain.  She lifted a turkey at her
place of employment.  She states it was acute
onset.  Ever since that time she has
complained of night pain and pain when she
puts her arm over her head and also with
internal rotation.  She denies numbness or
tingling distally.  She denies really any neck
pain.  It seems to occur over the posterior
bursal area for the most part.  She has had
limited treatment except for Naprosyn,
Tramadol and methocarbamol, which she actually
takes for her low back problems of which she
has had a history, and those do not seem to be
affecting this completely, although she feels
she is a little bit better over the last 3
months.

IMPRESSION: Probable partial rotator cuff tear
with impingement syndrome.

PLAN: She has an MRI that shows no definite
through and through tear, although it does
appear that she has a possible partial
articular surface tear.  She has not really
had any treatment except for the Naprosyn that
she already takes for her back.  We offered an
injection today.  I discussed this with Dr.
Smith and he agreed with the above.  We gave
her an injection posteriorly under Betadine
preparation and sterile conditions with 5 mL
of 0.5% Marcaine and 2 ml. of betamethasone.
She tolerated this well.  We will also get her
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set up for a home program to be taught how to
do some rotator cuff strengthening.  We will
see her back in about 4 to 6 weeks to discuss
the effects of the injection.  No x-ray needed
at that time.”

On cross examination, the respondents’ witness, Mr. Cater,

gave testimony regarding the claimant’s complaints of wrist

difficulties and a second report of shoulder difficulties.  Both of

these reports were in 2013.  That testimony follows:

“Q. Okay.  That is kind of a complicated
question.  On July 3, 2012, you told her to go
see her own doctor about that shoulder problem
and arm problem and all this and all that?

A. Uh-huh, because she didn't tell me about a
pop.

THE COURT:  You indicated yes?  Did you
indicate yes?

MR. RYBURN:  Say yes or no.

THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  Yes.

Q. (BY MR. ELLIG)   When did you all decide to
change that policy or change that decision and
start giving her conservative treatment out
there for her shoulder?

A. From 7/3 of '12, she never mentioned
anything else until 5/15 of 2013.  So if I'm
hurting, I'm not going to let a sleeping dog
lie, I'm going to keep saying, hey, look, my
shoulder is hurting, my shoulder is hurting.
She never indicated there was a pop, so...

Q. All right.  Did she ever come in or tell
you that her shoulder was hurting between 7/3
and 5/23?

A. No, sir.  She was in my office -- she was
in my office -- I have got notes from 4/8/13.
She never said anything and she was coming in
three times a day to see me.

Q. What was she coming in for?
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A. Her wrist and hand on the right side.

Q. Was it numbness and tingling of the right
arm?

A. The right hand and wrist.

Q. Was it numbness and tingling of the right
hand and wrist only?

A. Yes.

Q. So this numbness and tingling of the whole
arm wasn't a complaint anymore?

A. No.

Q. It got localized to the hand and wrist?

A. It was just in the hand.

Q. Okay.  And then on the 23rd of May, 2013,
she come in and complained about the shoulder
again?

A. She's still coming in for her left wrist.
We are still conservatively treating her for
her wrist and she mentions her shoulder and I
assess her shoulder.

Q. Okay.  Now, when did her wrist problems
start, her wrist and hand problems start?

A. 4/8/2013.  That's what I have got down.

Q. Did she come in and see you any at all
between 7/3 of -- 7/3/2012 and 4/8 of '13?

A. No.

Q. Not for anything?

A. No.

Q. She never was seen by Dr. Holder for her
shoulder, was she?

A. Dr. Holder assessed her shoulder whenever
she went for her wrist, yes.  But after that,
no.  We was waiting on Ms. Gortemiller to get
her paperwork from her physicians to Chad
Turner.
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Q. He assessed her shoulder when she went for
her wrist?

A. Yeah.

Q. Was he told to do that?

A. No, but Ms. Gortemiller brought it up and
he did it.”

This administrative law judge had an exchange with the

respondents’ witness, Mr. Cater, after cross examination by the

claimant’s attorney as follows:

“THE COURT:  What interaction between you and
the claimant caused you to assess her shoulder
on May the 23rd?

THE WITNESS:  Because she brought up the
shoulder issue right before she went and saw
Dr. Holder on the 15th.

THE COURT:  You mean she brought it up, she
said my shoulder from back way when is still
bothering me, or she brought it up and said I
feel like I hurt my shoulder at work?  You
know, earlier it was a personal -- I am trying
to understand why you decided to assess her
then and you didn't decide to assess her back
on July the 3rd.

THE WITNESS:  On May the 15th, when she was
going to see Dr. Holder -- that morning she
was getting ready to go see Dr. Holder and she
said my shoulder is hurting, can I tell Dr.
Holder.

THE COURT:  Okay.

THE WITNESS:  I said no.”

The claimant filed a Form-N in this matter on May 22, 2013,

which has been marked as Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1.  I also note

that the claimant continued to work for the respondent until some

time in late July 2013 when she testified that she left due to her

wrist problems as she was on short term disability at that time.
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In order for the claimant to prove that she suffered a

compensable right shoulder injury in this matter, she must prove

the existence of objective medical findings regarding her right

shoulder.  Here, the claimant is able to do so from MRI results

introduced into evidence at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 4, and

previously noted in this opinion.  However, the claimant must also

show a causal connection between her objective medical findings of

right shoulder difficulties and the specific incident she alleges

to have occurred on July 2, 2012.

It is clear from the claimant’s testimony that she is somewhat

of a poor historian.  However, both the claimant and the

respondents’ occupational health nurse gave testimony that the

claimant did, on July 3, 2012, complain of right shoulder

difficulties.  Mr. Cater testified that she stated that those

problems began on June 26, 2012, but the claimant’s testimony

differed slightly in that she stated her difficulties began on July

2, 2012.  However, the claimant did move forward with medical

treatment in that she went to see her own physician.  I note that

Mr. Cater had directed the claimant to see her own physician as he

believed this could be a personal issue.  The claimant did report

to Dr. Urban that she had right shoulder difficulties and that

those difficulties began about a week and a half prior to her July

10, 2012, visit.  The claimant’s description of a pop in her right

shoulder is in line with her testimony regarding a pop in her right

shoulder.
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The claimant did continue to seek medical treatment for her

right shoulder including the MRI, the visit to physician’s

assistant Patrick Walton on October 24, 2012, and eventually the

visit with Dr. Cox in August 2013.  The claimant also informed Mr.

Cater again about her right shoulder difficulties in May 2013 just

before her visit with Dr. Holder regarding her wrist difficulties.

I do believe that the claimant’s testimony regarding her

alleged right shoulder injury is credible and I believe that she

can prove a causal connection between her objective medical

findings of right shoulder difficulties and her alleged injury on

or about July 2, 2012.  In as much, I find that the claimant

suffered a compensable right shoulder injury on or about July 2,

2012.  The claimant is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical

treatment regarding her compensable right shoulder injury.

The respondents, in this matter, also raised the issue of lack

of notice until May 15, 2013; however, the claimant informed Mr.

Cater on July 3, 2012, that she had injured her right shoulder.

Although no paperwork was filled out by the claimant until May 22,

2013, the occupational health nurse for the respondent had notice

of injury or difficulty as early as July 3, 2013.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 7, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed August 8, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she suffered a compensable right shoulder injury on or about

July 2, 2012.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for her right shoulder including reimbursement of out of pocket

expenses for the medical treatment admitted into evidence in this

matter.

4. The respondents failed to prove that they lacked notice of

the claimant’s injury until May 15, 2013.

ORDER

As the claimant has sustained a compensable injury to her

right shoulder, the respondents shall bear the cost of reasonable

and necessary medical treatment regarding the claimant’s

compensable right shoulder injury including reimbursement of out of

pocket expenses for the medical treatment admitted into evidence in

this matter.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


